
DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 25th of  July 2017 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Village Hall, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mrs M Wardell, Mr W Clarke, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr D Healing, Mrs S Pick, Mr A Lund, Mr R Deakins, , Mr S Botham, Mr L Tucker, Mrs K Sharp, Mr G Wilson, Mr J Ellis
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
2 members of the public

 
	


POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES

The Police sent their apologies for not being able to attend and provided the following CPT report:

Off Road Motorbikes/Vehicles Salisbury Plain

This priority was commenced on 24th March and is ongoing. Actions/patrols will continue throughout the summer. Officers continue to patrol the area along with members of our Volunteer Scheme. The rural crime team are actively involved and have just undertaken a social media drive to publish the rules of the plain. Further operations are being planned with the MOD, Special Constabulary and RMP.

Intelligence - Drugs

It was agreed at the Neighbourhood tasking meeting held on 8th June that the group and the local policing team, would develop intelligence around drugs to obtain drug warrants.

To date two warrants have been executed in the Durrington and Amesbury areas and further useful intelligence is being gathered

Target Patrols
The main target patrol for the Durrington area has been for the Recreation Ground.  Since the 14th July there have been 13 recorded patrols of the area. A group of youths were moved out of the recreation ground on 19th July.
Officers will continue patrols including foot patrols throughout the summer
Local Crimes 

3rd July

 
A car was damaged in School Drive. This is the second time the car has deep scratches along the side

5th July


Damage to fence adjoining the Recreation Ground

7th July


Burglary to shed at Durrington Cemetery
7th July


Millenium Park Male given cannabis warning notice

12th July

Traffic altercation regarding parking in School Rd 

16th July 

Bulford Rd Disorder

24th July

Theft of milk bottles from Primrose Place

Your local officers have had contact with your community at three school fetes and attended the Blues disco on July 19th.  The monthly drop-in at Durrington Town Council is continuing on the fourth Tuesday of the month at 2pm.  Further Community events are planned at Larkhill and Bulford.
CRIME PREVENTION

Cllr S Botham was appointed as the new Chairman of the Crime Prevention Committee.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – there was no questions from the public.
DISCUSSION TOPIC – Mr Alan Ranger from Rangers Garage, Durrington along with his architect provided the Council with their plans for expansion and improvements at the Garage on Bulford Road.  The Town Council had received a Planning Application in relation to this the day previous, therefore no decision was made by the Council to provide comments on the application to Wiltshire Council until a formal Planning Meeting is held, this is scheduled for the 17th of August.
1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllr S Rennie
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – There were no declarations of interest.
3. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 27th of June 2017.
4. REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council 
 
I attended the funeral of former town councillor Joyce Smith MBE. Joyce led a very community based life and was very well known. I was extremely pleased to see other town councillors present on the day to pay their respects to Joyce.

The MOD Boscombe Down threw open its doors to welcome many guests at an evening last month in the officers mess where we were to hear about the work done by Qinetiq and its partners at the base. The base will play host to Boeing over the next few years with much expansion planned. Guests included other councils and local businesses and the evening included a flypast from a 1940's Spitfire and the marching band of the RAF.

My final report has to be the weekend of our Village Show and Vintage Vehicle Event. An outstanding 5 great events; 1 great weekend and fun was had by all. I would like to thank everyone involved in the events and congratulate the efforts which raised in the region of £4500.
5. WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
PLANNING - Cllr D Healing provided a list of all the planning applications received in 2017.  The Council had held a Public Planning Meeting earlier in the evening for the following applications:
17/05646/FUL – 46 Meads Road, following a previous site visit this application was supported.

17/06255/FUL – 4 Marina Road – Supported

17/06925/TCA – 14 Bluebell Way – No Comment

17/06370/FUL – 94 Service Families’ Accommodation, Larkhill – Support

17/06373/FUL – Dental and Medical Facilities, Larkhill - Support

SPEEDWATCH – Most of the Speed Indication Devices have been removed from Durrington areas to place in Larkhill whilst the diversions and closures on The Packway are in force.  Both the Durrington speed gun and that at Larkhill Garrison need calibration.  The clerk will look to send off both speed guns for calibration post road diversions/closures.
AMENITIES – Cllr S Paines reported that the drinks boiler in the Village Hall required de-scaling over the summer period and requested that a grab handle be provided in the men’s toilets.
TASK GROUP (DURRINGTON 60) – The Task Group that the Council set up at the last meeting to research the proposed sites in Durrington for 60 extra homes have met and conducted various tasks:

a. A survey has been launched, this is available on the internet and has also been shared on personal Facebook accounts, trends/concerns can already be seen, the most obvious being about the impact on the road/infrastructure in the village.

b. Doctors and Dentists have been contacted to determine their capacity, most are at full capacity, with Dentists from Amesbury no longer accepting NHS patients.

c. The Wiltshire Council Housing Needs Survey (2015) has been reviewed and conclusions drawn about the requirement for housing in Durrington.

d. The Public Consultation Event at the Guild Hall was attended on the 19th August, questions posed by the Task Group were asked of Wiltshire Council Spatial Development Department who provided responses that would assist in the research being conducted and the Public Meeting to be held on the 17th of August.  Other questions posed by our Wiltshire Councillor will also be answered.
e. Councillors were reminded that about the Public Meeting in the Village Hall at 7pm on the 17th of August followed by the Extraordinary Council Meeting at 7.30pm on the 12th of September to approve the Town Council’s formal response to Wiltshire Council about the plan.

6.
REPORT by the clerk 
At the start of the month I was informed that someone had tried to break into one of the cemetery huts, this was reported to the Police and whilst the perpetrator didn’t manage to gain entry, damage was done which was quickly repaired.
Work has begun on Phase 1 of the Upgrade to the Play Park, the surfacing needs doing which will hopefully be complete by the end of the week to enable an inspector to sign it off ready for the public to use.  A new cleaner has been recruited for weekend work at the Village Hall, she will start at the beginning of August and do 6 hours per weekend.  Trevor, our handyman has been around the village treating and re-painting our seats, he and his wife also planted the flower tubs around the village that have been sponsored by some of our local businesses.  I have received complaints about the language of young people down the river in addition to the routine complaints about litter being left at the Recreation Ground and also the Millennium Park.  The Police continue to patrol the Recreation Ground, the River and also Millennium Park, earlier this month warnings were issued to those found with cannabis, alcohol has also been removed from others.  In September I will appeal to the schools to assist in fighting the litter issue.  I visited the Public Consultation on the potential 60 houses for Durrington last week and have reported my findings back to the Task Group.  All findings from the Group will be put together for the Public Meeting being held on the 17th of August in the Village Hall.  The Bluez Disco was quite poorly attended last week, with only half the usual amount of attendees.  With funding in the bank to continue supporting the disco it is hoped to run discos for the foreseeable future.  The Youth Services committee met last night to discuss the Youth Club’s future pending the end of the current lease on the 30th September, also attending were members of Amesbury Area Board.  There are currently 3 options on the list; the use of Sharp Hall at Larkhill (short term), the use of Bulford Village Hall (cost and location implications) and the purchase of a converted container that could be placed on the car park by the Pavilion (with the approval of the Council) for street based youth workers to operate from.  All 3 options are being pursued by the committee members who will report back in August.

7.
REPORT by Wiltshire Councillor, Graham Wright
This month has been busy sorting out the issues that the Eastbound closure of The Packway has caused.  I have addressed incorrect diversion signage and safety issue at Woods Road and the MoD are committed to looking at the road repairs from Woodhenge to the officers patch on Fargo Road.  I have installed with the help of DTC Speed Indication Devices on the Larkhill/Woodhenge Rat Run.  A New Speed Indication Device has been purchased by Carilion Amey and will installed in Larkhill.  Good news after much debate, it has finally been agreed to NOT use traffic lights on the Stonehenge Roundabout whilst the sewer is dug across the A345, instead single lane closures will be used, which I am pleased to say will dramatically reduce the congestion that 3 way Lights would have caused.  At some point in August we will see the total closure of The Packway and the undoubted traffic issues that this will bring. Stonehenge Road Durrington will also have to be closed for the first 20m at the top of the road to facilitate the sewer being dug across the road.  A diversion via Meads Road will be in place for the duration.  As you can see I have been extremely busy trying to reduce the traffic problems and increasing safety where possible.  The draft Housing Plan is out for consultation and my thanks go to DTC for their proactive work towards the consultation, I am committed to help in any way I can. 
8.
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council.
Larkhill Community Partnership – this meeting was attended by Cllr L Tucker who reported back that the main topic of the meeting was the issues being experienced by the Garrison and military families living with The Packway diversions.  Attendance at the Bluez Disco was also discussed in an aim to encourage more Larkhill children to attend.
9.
ACCOUNTS – The Council RESOLVED to approve the debits and cheques for July 2017 and the bank reconciliation for June 2017.
	Date
	Description
	Debit

	1-Jul-17
	CE Rates - Wiltshire Council
	36.00 

	1-Jul-17
	VH Lighting Checks - K Burningham
	567.35 

	4-Jul-17
	CE Fuel - E Parker
	9.58 

	4-Jul-17
	Printer Charges - BDS
	50.40 

	4-Jul-17
	Allotment Maintenance - S Tipping
	115.59 

	4-Jul-17
	Training - SLCC CILCA Registration
	250.00 

	4-Jul-17
	Stationary - Consortium
	76.25 

	14-Jul-17
	Allotment Maintenance - MapSupplies locks
	61.74 

	21-Jul-17
	CE Skips/Maintenance - AJ Cramer
	30.00 

	21-Jul-17
	Stationary - Viking
	87.43 

	21-Jul-17
	Hurdcotts Maintenance
	1142.00 

	21-Jul-17
	RG Repairs Bits and Pieces
	140.94

	21-Jul-17
	RG Equipment - Woodford Forest
	179.62 

	21-Jul-17
	VH Maintenance - Consortium
	186.71

	21-Jul-17
	Tree Surgery - Tree Menders 
	912.00

	21-Jul-17
	RG Equipment – Eibe Playpark
	23,705.66

	21 Jul 17
	 SALARIES PENSIONS HMRC
	8134.61

	21-Jul-17
	CE Fuel - E Parker
	21.04

	21-Jul-17
	Tubs and area maintenance - T Parker
	37.98

	21-Jul-17
	Allotment Maintenance - R Docker
	17.50 

	 
	Totals
	35,762.05

	 
	
	


10.
PROPOSALS 
a.
The Council RESOLVED to approve a new 2 year lease on the Millennium Park as per the current lease terms.  The Clerk would provide an article in the Dispatch and on the winter newsletter about the lease and also the Trim Trail.  The Amenities Committee had previously agreed that only low cost repairs to the Trim Trail would be carried out due to the high cost to replace and repair pieces of it, particularly given that the Town Council does not own the land.  The Council would therefore continue to monitor the condition of the equipment, some pieces may unfortunately have to be removed if deemed too costly to repair or replace.
b.
The Council RESOLVED to approve a trial Facebook Page, this would be set up by Cllr L Tucker for the Council to look at during the September meeting, with a view to launching it early October.  The Clerk would be the Administrator of the site, which would mainly be used for advertising events and local information.  A link would be hosted on the Town Council website, the Council would continue with leaflets, notices in the Dispatch and Stonehenge Trader and on its website but viewed social media as an extra means of communicating with the public.
11.
CORRESPONDANCE TO THE CHAIRMAN OR CLERK  The Clerk continues to receive complaints via phone, email and people calling into the office about the behaviour and language of young people in the Amenity Areas, particularly the Recreation Ground, River Park and Millennium Park.  Litter is still a major problem in these areas despite bins being in place, along with young people smoking cannabis/weed.  
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             


